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BARKHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of meeting of the Barkham Parish Council held on 9th February 2021 on the virtual platform Zoom at 11.00 am.
In accordance with the Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panels (Coronavirus) (Flexibility of Local Authority and Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and Wales) Regulations 2020 this meeting was held virtually. 
Present: Mrs Stubbs (in the Chair), Mr G Dexter, Mr Scott, Mr Heyliger, Mrs Edwards, Mr Bundred, Mr Wrobel, Cllr Kaiser (WBC) and the Clerk. 
21/013 To receive and accept any apologies for absence Local Government Act 1972 Sch12
Mr Alborzpour, Work Commitments.

Mr Loader - Illness

Mr Wrobel had informed the Clerk, he would be late joining due to a work meeting prior to the council meeting.
21/014 To receive any declarations of interest on items on the Agenda (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464)
None
21/015 Minutes of the Council Meeting LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) – 
The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 12th January 2021 were approved as a true record, they will be signed at the next physical meeting of the council.
11.07am Cllr Kaiser left the meeting

21/016 Public Participation (allotted time 15 minutes) Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s.1 extended by the LG Act 1972 s.100
Adjournment of the Meeting will be called if any members of the public wish to address the Council on any matters or concerns relating to Barkham.

Residents attended to listen to the meeting only.
11.10am Cllr Kaiser returned to the meeting

21/017 Planning:
· Planning Applications – To discuss and agree any comments or objections on planning applications received before 9th February 2021.  To include:
203539 - Land Off Bearwood Road, Bearwood Road, Wokingham, RG41 4SP
Full planning application for the change of use of 14.77ha from existing private woodland to informal recreational land (Suitable Alternative Natural Greenspace (SANG)) and associated infrastructure including pedestrian and vehicle access, car parking and footpath network and landscaping.
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Although Barkham Parish Council (BPC) is aware that many residents have responded favourably to this planning application – but by no means all – BPC feels there are many aspects of the proposal that are not appropriate and objects for the following reasons:

1. Ancient Woodland
Section 6.69 of the Planning Statement states:

As set out within the submitted Outline Landscape and Ecology Management Plan, the woodland present is not considered to be Ancient Woodland.

Fox Hill is listed in Natural England’s Ancient Woodland Inventory under ID Number 1505144 where it is designated as Ancient and Semi-Natural Woods and described as Ancient Woodland.  The three surrounding areas are also categorised in this way under ID Numbers 1505134, 1505142 and 1505143. 


It is NOT appropriate for someone contracted by the applicant to unilaterally downgrade this designation in this way.  Every attempt should be made to nurture and preserve the area.


Section 175 (c) of the National Planning Policy Framework (2019) states:

Development resulting in the loss or deterioration of irreplaceable habitats (such as ancient woodlands and ancient or veteran trees) should be refused, unless there are wholly exceptional reasons and a suitable compensation strategy exists.


As demonstrated by the applicant and discussed in Section 3 below, there is no demand for this additional SANG capacity so there can be no wholly exceptional reasons.

2. Biodiversity

From many comments made by the residents, it seems they have been enjoying this area for very many years and this is reflected in the vibrant Friends of Fox Hill website.  


The wildlife includes roaming deer and badgers.  The latter are protected by law and it is believed there is a set in the vicinity which would be disturbed by this application.  It is perverse that the proposal seeks to convert this NATURAL woodland into a SEMI-FORMAL COUNTRY PARK which will have a detrimental effect on habitats and biodiversity. The provision of car parking and other facilities would further detract from the natural ambience.  Most country and nature lovers would prefer this location to be retained as a natural area especially when there is no need for additional SANG capacity at this time. 


3. Demand for Additional SANG Capacity
Section 1.3 of the Planning Statement states:

At present, new residential developments in the local area which necessitate the proposed SANG are not identified; as such, the Site will function as a country park until it is required as a SANG.

Section 4.12 goes on to state:

The site has the potential to provide sufficient SANG capacity to facilitate approximately 769 dwellings….. for development falling within the 400m to 5km catchment (area of the TBHSPA).

BPC is unaware of any proposed developments in the area that would require this additional SANG capacity and the ongoing large development sites have integrated SANGs.  The Local Plan Update is now not expected to be resubmitted for public consultation until the end of 2021.  There is NO demand for additional SANG capacity so this application is therefore premature.


Sustainability
The long-term sustainability of these proposals must be questioned.  There appears to be no ongoing 
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business plan as to how the operation of this country park will be managed and funded to facilitate maintenance of the promised facilities and undertake the woodland management promised.  


4. Pollution
BPC does not believe that the question of ground contamination has been satisfactorily addressed.  The proposed site is adjacent to an industrial complex and potential for run-off is a particular concern – both historically and in the future.

The continuing noise problem from the A1 industrial site is not conducive to maintaining the peace and tranquillity of the area and, hence, its suitability as a SANG.  The owners of the A1 site were served an abatement order by WBC for statutory nuisance in April 2020 and we understand that 12 weeks has elapsed since compliance was due.  This application should not be considered further until the work has been done and shown to be effective.


5. Archaeology
Locals have reported the presence of an early settlement in the area and a feature SW of Fox Hill can be seen on a Lidar image of the area.  Presence of an Iron Age Site is confirmed on the ARCHI UK site referenced below.  Consideration of the archaeology of the area must be included in any such application.


6. Greenway
Were the application to be approved, the current route of Footpath 1 which runs through the proposed SANG boundary should be preserved.  If this becomes the chosen route for the proposed Arborfield Cross to Wokingham Greenway, then these proposals should not be allowed to have any negative impact.


BPC understands that the site is now for sale under the agency of Simmons and Sons.  This throws into further doubt many of the points raised above as there is no guarantee any future owner will assume the required undertakings.  


Please refuse this planning application.

Reference:

https://www.archiuk.com/cgi-bin/archi_new_search_engine.pl?search_location=SU%2079%2068&search_type=archi_town_search&pwd=freesearch@freesearch.com&TownName=WOKINGHAM&county=Wokingham&search_range=10000&period=&font_size=&placename=Woose%20Hill&info2search4=archi_town_search&keywords=#ironage/celtic

Appeal: APP/X0360/W/20/3264137
201292 - Land East of Barkham Manor, Barkham Road, RG41 4TH
Proposal: Full application for the erection of 4 detached dwellings with detached garages and associated access and landscape works.
The Council will submit its original response to the planning application to the inspectorate, and will include the following with it:

Barkham Parish Council has reviewed its original response to Planning Application 201292 in the light of this appeal submission and feels no need to change its position.

In so doing, it has been noted that ET Planning acting on behalf of the applicant wrote on the 06 Jul 2020 stating:

The site’s location is adjacent to a settlement and while it will maintain a degree of separation, this application does not represent the infilling nor ‘merging’ of neighbouring settlements.

This is in stark contrast to what ET Planning wrote in the Planning, Design and Access Statement dated May 2020:

The proposed development would effectively comprise an infill scheme.
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Against the background of this seeming contradiction and the selected use of words, BPC still feels strongly that this proposal does constitute encroachment of an area that separates settlements and lies outside the development limits as discussed in the section of our original submission under ‘Preservation of Separation of Settlements’.

BPC does not feel it is necessary to re-iterate the points made in our original response to PA 201292 but is pleased to confirm our continued support for the following sections of the original response.

· Importance of the site

· Preservation of Separation of Settlements

· Trees

· Call for sites

· Comparable site 

Our overall conclusions stand and we request that this appeal be dismissed.

11.32am Mr Wrobel joined the meeting

203598 - Chestnuts, Barkham Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4TF

Application to vary condition 2 of planning consent 201475 for full planning application for the the proposed erection of 4no. semi- detached dwellings following demolition of existing dwelling and associated outbuildings. Condition 2 refers to approved details and the variation is to allow internal design changes and alterations to fenestration
The Council had no comments on this application
203616 - Hogwood Farm, Sheerlands Road, Arborfield, Wokingham, RG40 4QY

Approval of Reserved Matters Adjoining Ward Consultation

Application for approval of Reserved Matters pursuant to Outline Planning Consent O/2014/2179 (as varied by 181194, dated 14/11/2018). The Reserved Matters comprise details of 235 dwellings across parcels P2, P3 & P7 with access via development parcel P1 and the proposed Nine Mile Ride Extension bus loop; emergency access via Sheerlands Road, associated internal access roads, parking, provision of Public Open Space (PG1), children’s play areas including a LEAP, LAP and LLAP and NEAP, together with parking, cycleways, footpaths, landscaping and sustainable urban drainage systems (SuDS). Details of access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale to be considered.
The Council had no comments on this application.
210194 - Grange Farm, Barkham Road, Barkham, RG41 4TL

Prior approval submission for the erection of an agricultural barn.
Barkham Parish Council (BPC) does not believe this proposal conforms with the requirements of the Town and Country Planning General Permitted Development Order (2015) for the following reasons:


· Schedule 2 Part 6 Section A1(h) states:

Development is not permitted by Class A if - any part of the development would be within 25 metres of a metalled part of a truck road or classified road.

As the development includes an area of hardstanding that extends down to Barkham Road and as the hardstanding can be included as ‘any’, then by virtue of the above stipulation this proposal is not compliant.

· Schedule 2 Part 6 Section D1 (2)(a) states:

An area “calculated as described in para D.1(2)(a)” comprises the ground area which would be covered 
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by the proposed development, together with the ground area of any building (other than a dwelling), or any structure, works, plant machinery, ponds or tanks within the same unit which are being provide or have been provided within the preceding 2 years and any part of which would be within 90 metres of the proposed development.

BPC believes the new entrance approved under PA 202406 falls under the description of ‘any structure, works’ and falls well within the 90 metre distance specified, the proposal is again not compliant.


· Schedule 2 Part 6 applies to:

The carrying out on agricultural land comprised in an agricultural unit of 5 hectares or more of ….. a) works for the erection, extension or alteration of a building.

From the Rural Land Registry Map (RLRM) supplied with the application, the proposed barn is located in the field referenced as 7279.  The area of this field as shown in the RLRM has been estimated to be 4.7 Ha and this does NOT take into account any land that was sold to facilitate the construction of the new Barkham Bridge so the actual area is less.

The applicants state that the area of the entire agricultural unit which includes the additional fields referenced 8865 and 9457 is 7.2 Ha and BPC would agree with that figure for the combined area of the three fields.  


However, what is not clear is whether the three fields are owned by the same person thereby creating a single legal entity or if the ownership is split so the ‘agricultural unit of 5 hectares or more’ requirement is not being met.  BPC would request this is clarified when deliberating this application.

In view of these considerations, Barkham Parish Council requests that this prior approval submission is not agreed.

210211 - 374 Barkham Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DL
Householder application for the proposed part conversion of existing double garage to create habitable accommodation.
The Council had no comments on this application
Finchampstead Neighbourhood Plan Consultation - Consultation on the draft Finchampstead Neighbourhood Plan will run from Monday 1 February until Friday 19 March 2021. This is the first formal consultation on the Plan in accordance with Regulation 14 of the Neighbourhood Planning (General) Regulations 2012.
The Council will submit a response to this consultation.  The council will review the documents and decide upon a response at the next meeting in March.
Barkham Solar Farm Consultation
The Council held initial discussions on this application. The Clerk informed the council that so far there has been 6 responses submitted to BPC on this consultation for the council to consider in its response, which had a 50/50 split of those in favour and those against.  The Council would like more feedback from residents before a final decision is made on their response.
The Council discussed how it was best to receive feedback from residents to inform a response for the council.  The information has already been included in the parish magazine, which is being distributed during the week of the 15th February, and has been sent out via the BVRA development watch.  A proposal from Mr Bundred, which was seconded by Mr Heyliger was:
Proposal 1: to create and distribute a survey to residents at a cost of £79.60 for printing and a cost of either £183.96 for distribution (delivered with the magazine) or £367.92 (delivered separately from the magazine) – Total cost is either £263.96, delivered with the Parish magazine containing the Solar farm information, 
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between the 15th and 20th February, or £447.52 to be delivered separately. Plus, an online survey using a platform which will incur a cost which is to be confirmed.

Proposal 2: To purchase and place outside the Post Office, a secure weatherproof collection box for the survey and to create 6 posters to advertise the consultation survey.  The cost of the collection box is £15 and the cost of the posters is £75 + VAT.
The Council discussed the proposals.  It was agreed by a majority vote that a survey leaflet should be produced at a cost of £79.60 and delivered to the residents at a cost of £367.92.  The leaflet is to be distributed separately from the magazine.  The purchase of the secure collection box and posters was also agreed by majority vote.
Bohunt School Consultation - Bohunt School Wokingham - final phase development to open the sixth form provision from September 2021
The council supports this proposal, on the proviso that children within the local catchment area of the school will be a priority of the intake at the school.  The clerk is to draft a response to be agreed via email for submission to the consultation.
203626 - Honeysuckle Lodge and Pine Lodge, Commonfield Lane, Barkham, Wokingham, RG40 4PR

Full planning application for the proposed subdivision of existing 3no. pitch gypsy traveller site (sui generis) to provide 8no. pitches, with ancillary day rooms, storage buildings and parking following demolition of existing buildings.
The Council are opposed to this application.  Barkham has a high percentage of Traveller and Gypsies living on established sites.  There is no local requirement for additional pitches in the parish, they may be required elsewhere in the borough, but not in the Barkham/Arborfield location as there is adequate provision located in Commonfield Lane, Park Lane, Barkham Ride and Bearwood Road.
The site plan looks to be very congested with the proposed pitches, and there are concerns as to whether the layout would meet current regulations on distance.

The site is not included in the Local Plan, which is under review.

The Clerk will contact Finchampstead to obtain their comments, before drafting the response above to be sent by the 28th February 2021.

· Approved and Refused applications

203158 - 277a Barkham Road, Wokingham, RG41 4BY
Householder application for proposed erection of first floor side extension, single storey rear extensions with insertion of 2no. roof lights, part conversion of garage into habitable accommodation and a single storey front extension to form a porch and changes to fenestration.

This application has been approved by WBC

203326 - Woodlands Farm, Wood Lane, Arborfield, RG41 4TS
Full application for the phased redevelopment, change of use of the site to a mixed use contractors yard with storage buildings, office and residential, following demolition of existing stables and storage buildings and the existing Bungalow to also include enhanced boundary landscaping (part retrospective).

This application has been refused by WBC

202587 - 31 Barkham Ride, Barkham, RG40 4EX
Full application for the proposed infilling of pond area and the erection of two bases for mobile homes. (Retrospective).

This application has been approved by WBC
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203359 - 354a Barkham Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DE

Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey side extension and a two storey rear extension with changes to fenestration.
This application has been approved by WBC
· Any Other Planning Business
West Berkshire District Council Local Plan Review 
After looking at the consultation, the council decided that they did not need to submit a response to this consultation.
BVRA Planning Notifications 
Mr Dexter in discussions with the BVRA Development Watch Coordinator mentioned they may be sent all planning applications received by WBC, to enable them to publicise them, should they feel the need to.  The Council agreed to the sending of the notifications to the BVRA.

BVRA Planning Article for inclusion in the BVRA Magazine 
The Council reviewed the planning article for the BVRA magazine and agreed to its submission.
21/018 External Reports – Report from Ward Councillor Kaiser
The Council are dealing with a number of planning issues.  Most recently is Woodlands Farm.  The application has been refused and enforcement has recommenced.  It is now with the legal team.
COVID continues to be a major issue.  £1.2 million has been put into the COVID fund to help fund the vaccination centres.

Money has been put into fly tipping as this has increased and the council are clamping down on it.  Peristent offenders can face 5 years in prison and unlimited fines.  Camera’s are to be used in hotspot area’s and the council is advised to notify areas of concern to WBC to be listed for cameras.  Signage is available from the Council to be displayed in hotspot areas.  The Clerk can request these.

The Budget is being set.  Reserves have been used to fund COVID, so the council is due to have a balanced budget for the financial year 2020-2021.

There are still new businesses taking out contracts on premises in the town centre.

Food support is still available through the CAB One Front Door.

It looks like elections will go ahead this year.  The council is urging people to sign up for postal votes to minimise the numbers of people that will have to attend polling stations.

All infrastructure projects are progressing.  

Council staff are being deployed into different roles during the lockdown period, some are helping at the vaccination centres.
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Mr Wrobel asked about a tree that had been cut down on Mole Road – Cllr Kaiser responded – The Council is aware of this; it is not in the Barkham Ward and Cllr Cowan is dealing with it.  

Mr Wrobel queried the training session on planning that Cllr Kaiser offered.  The Clerk is to set this up, but has not had the opportunity to do so as yet.

21/019 Clerks Report
Land at Highlands Avenue

No further progress has been made.  The Clerk has contacted the solicitors again, this time through the website, to request an update and awaits a response.

Item ongoing

Meeting with CEO

The Clerk is trying to arrange a suitable date to meet with the CEO of the Council.

Item ongoing

Enforcement Issues

Model Farm – This is under the appeal inspectorate.  A date for the appeal to be heard is yet to be set.

Barkham Manor Farm – This is now under appeal.  The Appeal date is yet to be set.  Representations have been submitted.

Land by Coppid Hill House – Enforcement Officers are due to visit the site to check compliance.  If this has not occurred, prosecution will follow.

The Coombes – The Appeals for the various plots of land are now being held virtually, and are progressing.

Item ongoing

Phone box Adoption

The Clerk is waiting for a contact person at the MOD to be provided by CRATUS, so that permission can be sought for the transfer of ownership.

Item ongoing

21/020 Speedwatch
Council discussed the proposal made by Mr Heyliger to purchase further Speed Watch equipment for use in the parish and the Volunteer Guidance Document.

Proposal:
1. Purchase of a Traffic Data recorder from Morelock Signs Ltd, at a heavily discounted price with ancillary equipment (incl battery) costing a total of £1029.00.  Comparative Cost of a new data recorder is £2150.

· Done 4 weeks of successful trials on Barkham road. First 2 weeks recorded almost 80,000 vehicles (bi directionally) quarter being trucks/vans. 19% exceeding 30mph with 49 in excess of 50mph, 8 being trucks/vans. Top speed recorded 76mph.

Device is compact, lightweight, easy to install on lamp posts & can has a storage capacity for around 350,000 vehicles recording speed, volume & class of vehicle . Has blue-tooth capability for downloading data

2. The procurement and Installation of 5 Gateway signs by WBC costing approx £750.00. To be in 
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place by early March 

3. The Sign off of a Volunteer Guidance document, as part of a Training package for Speed Watch Volunteers. This sets out the standard operating procedures and has been put together from documented operating procedures established by TVP and other constabularies.  All new volunteers will undergo formal training on H&S and technical issues and we are aiming to produce a training video over next 2-3 months 

OTHER ISSUES

Past year developed close working relationship with Martin Heath, WBC Traffic Management and had a number of success' 

1. Design & procurement of 30/40 mph SID placard Signs

2. Design & procurement of 6 roll up triangular speed watch warning signs

3. Design & procurement of 5 gateway yellow signs

Waiting results from WBC Telematic review of speed limits on a A& B roads. This will identify hot-spots around Barkham. From that we can then decide what traffic interventions are required to slow down traffic. This may include 2 or 3 VAS signs, this will be funded by WBC

ACTION PLAN

1. Resume Speed Watch sessions bi-weekly when allowed by TVP

2.  When equipment not used for Speed watch sessions equipment to be deployed on lamp posts in certain locations to create a profile of traffic patterns

WBC to erect poles in locations where there are no lamp posts, surveys already done on most of the sites.

Estimate from Morelock Signs Limited (exclusive of VAT) with ancillary equipment:
M-SID COUNT 11 Traffic data recorder with mounting kit and brackets..............£900.00

1 Spare 26 AH battery ……....................................................................................£48.00

12 Tamtorque Band (size 19cm) @   £3.80 each............................................;......£45.60

12 Tamtorque Band (size 16cm) @   £3.00 each...................................................£36.00

 Total ..…….....…………...………………………..................................................£1029.00
1. Council is asked to agree to expenditure to purchase further speed watch equipment and gateway signs, at a combined total cost of £1779.00
Council discussed the proposal.  The Purchase of the Speedwatch equipment and gateway signs was proposed by Mr Heyliger and seconded by Mrs Stubbs. Vote: all agreed
1.00pm – Vote to continue – All Agreed.
2. Council is asked to approve and adopt a Volunteer Guidance document, as part of a Training package for Speed Watch Volunteers

Council reviewed the Speedwatch Volunteer Guide.  The adoption of the document was proposed by Mr Heyliger and seconded by Mrs Edwards.  Vote: all agreed

Mr Scott congratulated Mr Heyliger on all his hard work in getting the speedwatch group set up, and the work undertaken with WBC.  This was seconded by Mr Dexter.
21/021 Finance
1. Accounts – The Council agreed the accounts and payments for January to February 2021 LGA 1972 s150 (5)
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	Payments for January to February 2021authorised at Council meeting on 9th February 2020

	Payment Method
	Payee
	Amount
	For

	S/O
	Staff Wages
	£905.73
	February 2021 salary - LGA 1972 s111 

	D/D
	Nest
	£87.61
	Pension Contribution Employer & Employee – February 2021 - LGA 1972 s111

	D/D
	Plusnet
	£33.60
	Internet and phone charges – February 2021 - LGA 1972 s111      

	DD
	Lloyds Bank (Credit Card)
	£65.29
	Credit Card bill – January Payments

£3.00 – monthly fee. – LGA 1972 s111
£62.29 – Ladder for Speedwatch – LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Tivoli
	£28.80
	Bin emptying (January) LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	David Carr
	£260.00
	Parish Magazine creation Local Government Act 1972, s.142

	BACS
	Abracadabra Distribution
	£367.92
	Parish Magazine Distribution Local Government Act 1972, s.142


The bank transactions will be authorised by Mrs Stubbs and Mr Heyliger

2. Report on Monies received
None
21/022 Parish Office Operations – 
1. Standing Orders – The Model Standing Orders have been updated by NALC.  The Financial Controls and Procurement section has been updates with new figures for Public Contracts, which are a legal requirement. 
The Council reviewed the updated Standing Orders. Mrs Stubbs Proposed the council adopt the updated version for use by the Council, this was seconded by Mrs Edwards.  Vote: All agreed.
21/023 Councillors Forum
Mr Wrobel and Mr Dexter raised a query with the meeting time.  Can the meetings be moved back to evening meetings to enable the councillors who work to more easily attend?  The Clerk will arrange for this for the next meeting.
Mrs Edwards asked if a report was available on the noise at A1.  The clerk will request the report.

Mr Wrobel asked how he can report on the Climate Emergency meeting.  He had sent an email with a summary to Mrs Stubbs and the Clerk.  Neither had received the email.  The Clerk advised that she will list it on the agenda for the next meeting, Mr Wrobel is to resend the email.
Mrs Stubbs reported that she had been to a Borough - Parish Liaison meeting, to attend a presentation on the Census.  The census is due to take place on the 21st March 2021, and is planned to be completed via online methods.  The Census organisers will only send out representatives to those who have no way of being contacted remotely. One problem they face is the form can only be completed in English or Welsh, and this may cause a barrier for those who do not speak either language.

Mr Heyliger asked about the retirement gift for the recently retired councillor.  The Clerk will order it, once restrictions are lifted and the retired councillor can be presented with his gift.

Mr Scott informed the council that today was his 30th anniversary of joining the council.  The Councillors congratulated him on his service.
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21/024 Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the council will be held on Tuesday 9th March 2021 at 7.30 pm, via the virtual platform Zoom.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 1.18pm.
